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Thank you, Chairman McHenry and Ranking Member Quigley, for inviting me to testify 
before the subcommittee and to share my views on the debt problem facing state and local 
governments. I will make three main points in my comments: 

1) The financial crisis facing state and local governments is primarily a problem created in 
Washington. Had it not been for the failed monetary and regulatory policies carried through 
by the Federal Reserve Board and other regulatory agencies, few state and local governments 
would be facing serious financial problems today; 

2) The shortfalls facing many state and local pension funds are in most cases manageable; 
and 

3) The valuation method used by most pension funds is appropriate. The alternative method 
of assuming a risk-free rate of return on pension assets -- even those held in equities -- is 
likely to lead to the end of defined benefit pension funds. This will increase the cost to 
taxpayers of hiring public sector workers. 

I will address these issues in turn. 

The first point is very important for how members of Congress view the fiscal problems 
facing state and local governments. This crisis was not due to an epidemic of fiscal 
irresponsibility infecting elected officials across the country. Rather, it was attributable to an 
economic collapse of a magnitude that the United States had not seen since the Great 
Depression. 

As a result of this collapse, output has been roughly 6 percent below its potential since the 
first months of 2009. The Congressional Budget Office and other forecasters project that 
the economy will remain far below its potential level of output for 4-5 more years. This fall 
in output led to plunging revenue collection. At the same time, the sustained rise in 
unemployment increased demand for a wide range of services provided by state and local 
government, such as unemployment insurance, Medicaid and other publicly financed health 
programs, and TANF. 

As a first approximation, it is reasonable to assume that state and local government revenue 
moves in step with GDP, although the revenue falloff was steeper in this downturn than the 
drop in GDP, because the collapse of the bubbles in residential and non-residential real 
estate caused property taxes to fall by more than the decline in GDP. If revenue had 
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maintained its trend growth path, states would be in a very different financial situation today. 
For example, the State of Wisconsin would have more than $4 billion in revenue in its 2-year 
budget. This would be more than sufficient to eliminate its projected deficit, even before 
considering the savings on the spending side that would result from a more normal rate of 
unemployment. 

While recessions are endemic to a capitalist economy, this downturn is truly extraordinary. 
Three years and two months after the beginning of the prior two recessions, the 
unemployment rate stood 1.6 percentage points above its pre-recession level. By 
comparison, the February unemployment rate is 4.4 percentage points above the pre-
recession level. The Congressional Budget Office does not project that the economy will be 
within 1.6 percentage points of its pre-recession level until 2015 --more than seven years 
after the recession started in December 2007. 

Allowing the housing bubble to grow unchecked was a blunder of monumental proportions, 
but this was an error made by the Fed and other regulatory bodies, not state and local 
officials. It was possible to recognize a dangerous bubble and the inevitable consequences of 
its collapse as early as 2002.1 

House prices had grown far out of line with their historic pattern. There was no 
corresponding rise in rents, indicating that the rise in house prices could not be explained by 
the fundamentals of the housing market. Similarly, the fact that the vacancy rate was already 
at a record high in 2002 should have been a clear sign that a shortage of housing was not 
explanation for the unprecedented increase in nationwide house prices. 

In spite of the evidence of a serious bubble in the housing market, then Federal Reserve 
Board Chairman Alan Greenspan insisted that there was nothing unusual in the housing 
market. The current Federal Reserve Board Chairman Ben Bernanke, who was a Federal 
Reserve Board governor at the time, openly agreed with Greenspan’s assessment. The 
overwhelming majority of the country’s leading economists also agreed with the view that 
everything was fine in the housing market even as the housing bubble grew to ever more 
dangerous levels and housing became more heavily leveraged. In fact, the 2005 meeting of 
the world’s central bankers in Jackson Hole, Wyoming was a Greenspan retrospective in 
which participants celebrated the “Great Moderation.” 

This background is important. Any elected official who saw the trouble brewing on the 
horizon and tried to prepare for it would not only have had to fend off demands from 
constituents for lower taxes and better services, they also would have been forced to take on 
virtually the entire economics establishment. It is not surprising that few state and local 
officials were up to this challenge. 

If the fiscal crisis facing state and local governments had its origins in Washington, it is 
reasonable to expect that the solution also lies in Washington. This could mean aid to state 
                                                 
1 The evidence for a housing bubble is described in Baker, Dean. 2002. “The Run-Up in House Prices: Is It 

Real or Is It Another Bubble?” Washington, DC: Center for Economic and Policy Research, available at 
http://www.cepr.net/index.php/publications/reports/the-run-up-in-home-prices-is-it-real-or-is-it-another-
bubble/. 

2 



and local governments, which Congress has already provided to some extent, but more 
importantly Congress and the Fed could act more aggressively to bring the economy back 
towards its potential level of output. In order for state and local governments to balance 
their budgets at a point where the economy is operating well below its potential it is 
necessary to impose higher tax rates than would otherwise be necessary and/or to cut public 
services precisely at the time when they are most needed. In addition to the direct harm 
caused by these steps, both tax increases and spending cuts will further depress demand, 
thereby slowing growth and raising unemployment. 

If the economy remains severely depressed for a long period of time, then state and local 
governments will be correspondingly strained. However, if the economy were to rebound 
and return to near potential levels of output, then the budget problems facing most state and 
local governments will be manageable. This is seen clearly with the pension shortfalls that 
have been highlighted in recent news reports. 

There is a range of estimates of shortfalls using the current methodology, but most put the 
size of the shortfalls in the range of $600 billion to $1 trillion. While these numbers sound 
large, it is important to put the shortfall in context. These shortfalls need to be made up over 
the funding horizon for pension funds, which is usually around 30 years. The shortfalls are 
between 0.2-0.3 percent of the projected GDP over this period. It would come to around 1.2 
to 1.8 percent of state revenue over this period. While this is hardly a trivial sum, it is 
difficult to see this as an insurmountable burden for states to overcome. By comparison, the 
increase in annual spending on defense from 2000 to the present was equal to 1.7 percentage 
points of GDP. 

It is also worth remembering that most of the pension shortfalls are attributable to the 
plunge in the stock market following the collapse of the housing bubble. Since the market 
has since regained much of its value, it is likely that much of the reported shortfall will 
disappear in future reports simply as a result of the rise in the stock market. 

It is worth noting that there are pension funds that have been seriously mismanaged and 
under-funded. Efforts to restore these plans to proper funding may impose substantial costs, 
however such funds are the exception. Most state and local funds are close enough to being 
fully funded that the gaps can be closed without imposing major burdens on state and local 
governments. 

Finally, there is a serious dispute as to whether pension funds are using the proper discount 
rate for their liabilities when they assume the expected return on pensions that are heavily 
invested in equities, rather than applying a risk-free rate of return as the proper discount rate 
for their liabilities. I would argue that, given current price to earnings ratios in the market, 
state and local pension funds are being prudent to use a discount rate that is based on the 
expected return to their assets. Assuming the risk-free rate would likely lead to the 
elimination of traditional pensions and impose unnecessary costs on taxpayers. 

State and local governments are fundamentally different from individual investors. Individual 
investors must be concerned that the market could be depressed at the time when they retire 
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or have other reason to need their savings. For that reason, they do substantially discount 
the risk associated with the volatility of the stock market. 

The logic of using expected values, rather than the risk-free rate, stems from the fact that 
state and local governments are better able to bear risk than individual investors. If the 
market experiences a downturn, as is now the case, state and local pension funds can easily 
cover their pension obligations from the current funding flows combined with the sale of 
non-equity assets. It would take a truly extraordinary set of events (one much worse than the 
downturn that we are currently experiencing) to force pension funds to liquidate large 
amounts of their equity investments in a down market. 

It is important to note that the expected return on stocks over a long period must be 
adjusted depending on the current price-to-earnings ratios and the projected growth rate of 
the economy and profits. As I previously argued, pension funds were irresponsible in the late 
1990s and in much of the last decade in assuming a 10 percent nominal rate of return on the 
portion of their assets invested in equities.2 This rate of return was not plausible at the time. 
However, with the economy-wide ratio of stock prices to after-tax earnings now around 15, 
an assumption of a 10 percent nominal return is again plausible. Figure 1 below shows the 
ratio of stock prices to after-tax profits since 1970.3 

 

While the 8 percent nominal rate of return on pension fund assets is consistent with the 
expected value of the assets held by these funds, as can be easily shown, it is worth 
considering the implication of assuming the risk-free rate of return on pension fund assets. 

                                                 
2 Weller, Christian and Dean Baker. 2005. “Smoothing the Waves of the Perfect Storm: Changes in 

Pension Funding Rules Could Reduce Cyclical Underfunding.” Labor and Employment Relations Series, 
Proceedings of the 57th Annual Meeting, available at 
http://www.press.uillinois.edu/journals/lera/proceedings2005/weller1.html. 

3 The numerator comes from the Federal Reserve Board’s Flow of Funds, Table L.213, Line 23. The 
denominator is obtained by taking the average share of profits in GDP over the prior decade (NIPA Table 
1.12 Line 15 divided by Table 1.15 line 1, multiplied by the most recent year’s GDP). 
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If pension funds continue to hold equities, but assume a risk-free rate of return, then they 
would be required to heavily increase their level of funding for the next several years until 
they were fully funded using the risk-free rate of return as the discount rate. 

However, we would expect that the assets held by the fund would provide a substantially 
higher rate of return than the risk-free rate being assumed for assessing funding levels. This 
would mean that once the fund had reached full funding levels assuming a risk-free rate of 
return, much smaller contributions would be needed in future years, since the excess returns 
from equities could provide much or all of the income necessary to meet funding targets. 

In effect, current taxpayers would be paying more so that future taxpayers would pay less. 
This would be equivalent to pre-funding the fire department or the schools. Few policy 
experts would advocate this course of action. 

A second problem arises if pensions use the risk-free rate for accounting purposes, but 
continue to invest in equities. The return on equities is more volatile than the return on 
government bonds. If pension fund managers are required to effectively assume a risk free 
rate of return, regardless of which asset the fund holds, they will feel pressure to shift 
pension holdings into assets that are less risky. Why would a pension fund manager want to 
take the risk of having an under-funded pension, if they will not get credit for the higher 
expected return associated with holding equities? 

Of course, if pensions were invested entirely in bonds, then they would provide a lower 
return. The result would be that taxpayers would be forced to pay higher taxes to provide 
the same level of benefits to public sector employees. It is difficult to see how this could be a 
desirable outcome. 

Finally, if pensions could only provide the return available on risk free assets, then there 
would be less benefit from having a defined benefit pension. This could lead many state and 
local governments to eliminate defined benefit pensions altogether. Such a step would also 
impose costs on taxpayers. 

Defined benefit pensions are clearly valued by workers, since they would prefer not to take 
the risk of investing for their retirement on their own. If governmental units were to no 
longer offer this benefit, then economic theory implies that they would either have to pay 
higher wages to get workers of the same quality or would end up with lower quality workers 
if they continued to offer the same level of compensation, but without a defined benefit 
pension.4 

                                                 
4 There is considerable research showing that adjusting for education and experience, public sector workers 

receive somewhat lower compensation than their private sector counterparts. See Keefe, Jeffrey H. 2010. 
“Debunking the Myth of the Overcompensated Public Employee.” Washington, DC: Economic Policy 
Institute, available at 
http://www.epi.org/publications/entry/debunking_the_myth_of_the_overcompensated_public_employee 
and Schmitt, John. 2010. “The Wage Penalty for State and Local Government Employees.” Washington, 
DC: Center for Economic and Policy Research, available at 
http://www.cepr.net/index.php/publications/reports/wage-penalty-state-local-gov-employees/. 
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Defined benefit pensions are a way in which both workers and taxpayers could gain by 
taking advantage of the fact that governments are better able to deal with the risk of market 
fluctuations than individuals. This is why both conservative and liberal governors, mayors, 
and legislators have supported defined benefit pension plans for public employees for 
decades. When state and local governments scrap defined benefit pension plans, they are 
effectively throwing money away. This is not good policy. 


